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NOTICE OF MEETING

Meeting

Health and Adult Social Care Select Committee

Date and Time Wednesday, 4th March, 2020 at 10.00 am

Place

Ashburton Hall - HCC

Enquiries to members.services@hants.gov.uk

John Coughlan CBE
Chief Executive
The Castle, Winchester SO23 8UJ

FILMING AND BROADCAST NOTIFICATION

This meeting may be recorded and broadcast live on the County Council’s website.
The meeting may also be recorded and broadcast by the press and members of the
public — please see the Filming Protocol available on the County Council’s website.

AGENDA
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
To receive any apologies for absence.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

All Members who believe they have a Disclosable Pecuniary Interest in
any matter to be considered at the meeting must declare that interest
and, having regard to the circumstances described in Part 3 Paragraph
1.5 of the County Council's Members' Code of Conduct, leave the
meeting while the matter is discussed, save for exercising any right to
speak in accordance with Paragraph 1.6 of the Code. Furthermore all
Members with a Non-Pecuniary interest in a matter being considered at
the meeting should consider whether such interest should be declared,
and having regard to Part 5, Paragraph 2 of the Code, consider whether
it is appropriate to leave the meeting while the matter is discussed, save
for exercising any right to speak in accordance with the Code.

MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING (Pages 5 - 18)

To confirm the minutes of the previous meeting.



DEPUTATIONS

To receive any deputations notified under Standing Order 12.
CHAIRMAN'S ANNOUNCEMENTS

To receive any announcements the Chairman may wish to make.

OUTCOME OF THE CONSULTATION AND RECOMMENDATIONS ON
PROPOSED CHANGES TO HAMPSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL’S
LEARNING DISABILITY RESPITE SERVICES (Pages 19 - 134)

For the Health and Adult Social Care Select Committee to pre-scrutinise
the proposals and consider the recommendations proposed in the report.

PROPOSALS TO VARY SERVICES (Pages 135 - 156)

To consider the report of the Director of Transformation and Governance
on proposals from the NHS or providers of health services to vary or
develop health services in the area of the Committee.

Items for Monitoring

a. Orthopaedic Trauma Modernization Pilot (Hampshire Hospitals
Foundation Trust)

b. Spinal Surgery Service Implementation Update (University
Hospital Southampton)

ISSUES RELATING TO THE PLANNING, PROVISION AND/OR
OPERATION OF HEALTH SERVICES (Pages 157 - 210)

To consider a report of the Director of Transformation and Governance
on issues brought to the attention of the Committee which impact upon
the planning, provision and/or operation of health services within
Hampshire, or the Hampshire population.

a. CQC Inspection Update from University Hospital Southampton
Foundation Trust

b. CQC Inspection Report from Southern Health NHS Foundation
Trust

c. CQC Inspection Report from Portsmouth Hospitals NHS Trust

d. CQC Inspection Update from Frimley Health NHS Foundation
Trust



9. ANNUAL HAMPSHIRE SAFEGUARDING ADULTS BOARD REPORT
(Pages 211 - 242)

To consider an independent annual update on Adult Safeguarding.

10. WORK PROGRAMME (Pages 243 - 254)

To consider and approve the Health and Adult Social Care Select
Committee Work Programme.

ABOUT THIS AGENDA:

On request, this agenda can be provided in alternative versions (such as
large print, Braille or audio) and in alternative languages.

ABOUT THIS MEETING:

The press and public are welcome to attend the public sessions of the
meeting. If you have any particular requirements, for example if you require
wheelchair access, please contact members.services@hants.gov.uk for
assistance.

County Councillors attending as appointed members of this Committee or by
virtue of Standing Order 18.5; or with the concurrence of the Chairman in
connection with their duties as members of the Council or as a local County
Councillor qualify for travelling expenses.
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Agenda Iltem 3

AT A MEETING of the Health and Adult Social Care Select Committee of
HAMPSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL held at the castle, Winchester on
Wednesday, 15th January, 2020

Chairman:
* Councillor Roger Huxstep

* Councillor David Keast * Councillor Pal Hayre

* Councillor Martin Boiles * Councillor Neville Penman

* Councillor Ann Briggs * Councillor Mike Thornton
Councillor Adam Carew * Councillor Rhydian Vaughan MBE

* Councillor Fran Carpenter * Councillor Michael White
Councillor Tonia Craig Councillor Graham Burgess

* Councillor Alan Dowden Councillor Lance Quantrill
Councillor Jane Frankum Councillor Dominic Hiscock

* Councillor David Harrison Councillor Martin Tod

* Councillor Marge Harvey

*Present

Co-opted members
Councillor Alison Finlay and Clir Dr Rosemary Reynolds

Also present at the invitation of the Chairman: Councillor Liz Fairhurst, Executive
Member for Adult Social Care and Health, and Councillor Judith Grajewski, Executive
Member for Public Health.

178.

179.

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies were received from Councillors Jane Frankum and Adam Carew.

Apologies were also received co-opted members, Councillors Diane Andrews
and Trevor Cartwright.

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Members were mindful that where they believed they had a Disclosable
Pecuniary Interest in any matter considered at the meeting they must declare
that interest at the time of the relevant debate and, having regard to the
circumstances described in Part 3, Paragraph 1.5 of the County Council's
Members' Code of Conduct, leave the meeting while the matter was discussed,
save for exercising any right to speak in accordance with Paragraph 1.6 of the
Code. Furthermore Members were mindful that where they believed they had a
Non-Pecuniary interest in a matter being considered at the meeting they
considered whether such interest should be declared, and having regard to Part
5, Paragraph 2 of the Code, considered whether it was appropriate to leave the
meeting whilst the matter was discussed, save for exercising any right to speak
in accordance with the Code.

There were no declarations of interest.
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180.

181.

182.

MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

The Minutes of the meeting of the Health and Adult Social Care Select
Committee (HASC) held on 18 November 2019 were confirmed as a correct
record and signed by the Chairman.

DEPUTATIONS

The Committee did not receive any deputations.
CHAIRMAN'S ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Chairman made the following announcements:

A. Mental Health Crisis Teams across Solent NHS and Southern Health for
PSEH (Portsmouth & South East Hampshire) Update

Over the last 6 months, the Solent crisis team has faced significant staffing
pressures and identified service improvement activities needing attention. After
careful consideration and in consultation with Portsmouth CCG, they have
decided to pause involvement in the PSEH Crisis Team development for the
next 9 to 12 months and concentrate on resolving local challenges.

This will mean the relocation of the overnight crisis staff back to the Orchards but
will not result in any loss of crisis capacity for the city, as it is simply reverting to
the original service delivery arrangements. The decision was not taken lightly,
and the hope is to re-start in a much stronger position in the future to explore the
opportunities for joint working across PSEH.

B. Prescription Shortage Update

The Chairman thanked ClIr Thornton for raising this matter and Clir Grajewski for
investigating further. The production of medicines is complex and highly
regulated, and materials and processes must meet rigorous safety and quality
standards. In such a global supply chain, problems can arise for various
reasons including manufacturing issues, access to raw ingredients, batch
failures and regulatory intervention.

Occasionally sudden changes in prescribing practice, particularly if implemented
across several regions or nationally, can cause supply problems. Companies
will have forecasted production based on expected demand several months in
advance and would be unlikely to have significant reserves of products if not
alerted well in advance.

All of this means that some supply problems with medicines will always exist and
require national management as well as local collaboration across the DHSC
(Department of Health and Social Care), the NHS (National Health Service) and
by prescribers across the health service to help mitigate the risk affecting
patients. In order to support the UK’s exit from the EU and the sustainability of
the supply chain for medicines, NHSE (NHS England) and NHSI (NHS Institute
for Innovation and Improvement) have seconded seven senior pharmacists into
Interim Regional Pharmacist roles (one for each of the seven regions).
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183.

PROPOSALS TO VARY SERVICES

Items for Monitoring
a. Integrated Primary Care Access Service Update

Representatives from the Southern Hampshire Primary Care Alliance and
Fareham and Gosport and South Eastern Hampshire Clinical Commissioning
Groups provided an update on Integrated Primary Care Access Service. The
hub offers GP (General Practitioner) out of office service and is part of a national
pilot for evening and weekend appointments, routine and urgent, when GP
surgeries are closed. Members heard:

Seven months of running services has highlighted stresses and operational
delivery issues, as set out in the paper. Public engagement has shown how
people use the service and the ease of access to full medical records. However,
the services moving from place to place have been complicated for bookings and
111 responders, in an already confusing landscape.

Geographical challenges, inadequate GP recruitment, and service challenges if
GPs are absent have been significant hurdles leading to system pressures and
challenges, reliability of service provision, and missed appointments. Winter
pressures are building up and changes are being considered to increase
capacity to meet demand.

In response to questions, Members heard:

While there have been accessibility and transportation issues, the provision of
transportation and video consultations (especially for mental health
appointments) are being considered as a long-term solution. Manual recording
of where people are coming from have been used to assess needs and
challenges. The current provision allows for home visits when patients are
unable to come in (scheduling may vary depending on pressures) and one such
visit has taken place in the last month.

Traditional GP practices are not commissioned to provide mandated out of hours
services. While 92 doctors have been signed up and are part of the rota
capacity, they may also have other commitments and barriers to working. There
has been a shift from locum to the contract model to meet provisions, and
consideration of employment model changes and necessary consultations.
There is also a missed opportunity for doctors who are wanting to shift how they
work to a portfolio way.

Out of hours practice names and changes, varying locations and times can
continue to cause confusion, distance challenges, appointment cancellations,
difficulty filling GP shifts, etc. which can result in more 111 calls and emergency
hospital visits. The fundamental aim is to consolidate services and meet needs
as best possible within current geographical restraints.

With GP availability and recruitment challenges, traditional models are not
sustainable in the short or long term, but having consolidated practices are the
way forwards to allow clinics to continue to run. For indemnity purposes and
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transformation change, a doctor has to be on the premises for prescription
checks, limiting the authority of advanced nurse practitioners and paramedics.

Communication strategies are also in place to provide support and education on
self-care, services available at chemists, home remedies, when to ring 111 or
A&E (Accidents and Emergency) etc. to better care for oneself. In addition to
ongoing campaigns in communities, school training for new generations are
helping with both self-care and mental health concerns. Attitudes are shifting
and there is a growing trend for timely visits with all practitioners, not just
doctors.

Funding is available through the national mandate but balancing operational and
staffing challenges alongside public expectations is critical for the service to
flourish. Consistent direction from 111 and A&E providing up to date information
about hub locations and appointment availability is key. Managing the first
contact better and providing appropriate triage and advice, can be a workforce
challenge and capacity issue.

The Hampshire geography can be more restrictive than city geography.
Tracking traveling assessments and missed appointments at surgeries can be
used for making improvements and implementing new technologies to avoid
unnecessary or missed appointments.

A new service in Hampshire, e-Consult, will provide online consultation and more
data will be available as time goes on. Every GP surgery have or will have this
service on their website to be accessed via a GP specific link.

RESOLVED:
That the Committee-

a. Noted the update and current challenges as well as any recorded issues
addressed and/or resolved
b. Requested a further update in July 2020.

CliIr Fairhurst arrived at this time.

b. Andover Hospital Minor Injuries Unit Update

Representatives from Hampshire Hospitals Foundation Trust provided an update
on the outcome of the co-production work undertaken to develop a viable service
model for the delivery of an Urgent Treatment Centre (UTC) in Andover,
including key milestones to re-design urgent care services to provide a high
quality, consistent service offer to the Andover population, which delivers
improved patient experience. Members heard:

The goal remains simplifying services for patient access in the community to
avoid a confusing landscape offering fragmented services. The 5 GP practices
forming the primary care network are coordinated, well sustained, and operating
effectively. Currently, all services will continue exactly as they are, extending
contracts and considering medium-term offers.
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Procurement design and complexities will be addressed with a cohesive plan
and core benefits and parking, and accessibility and geography are ideal for use.
The Andover Health Centre is being re-provisioned and redesigned for business
care approval and will be co-located with the MIU with out of hours extended
options. An NHS exemption as urgent treatment centre will be filed while
operating business as usual. A detailed programme of engagement will
determine service design to be fit for purpose based on local flavour and EIAs
(Equality Impact Assessments).

In response to questions, Members heard:

Appropriate directing will should always be provided by 111, the first point of
contact, to either the UTC or A&E due to limitations in clinical skill set and patient
safety issues.

Implementing training for staff depends largely on their function and broader
responsibilities. It is fundamental to have staff who feel qualified and have
access to specific training packages as needed.

Partner organisations include agencies that are part of the NHS family, but also
external institutions based on credible bids from tendering practices.

There will be a name change and a formal note of not being a UTC (under
national specification) and by April 2021 a new local service offer will be in place.

Local stakeholders and patients, as well as staff, must understand the changes
and be consulted. Engagement will take place sequentially to keep stakeholders
fully informed and with formal engagement to follow. A communication and
engagement plan will be pivotal in meeting the challenges in keeping staff,
patients, and the community informed.

Members commended the diligent operation of the Andover Health Centre.
RESOLVED:
That the Committee-

a. Noted the update and current challenges as well as any recorded issues
addressed and/or resolved
b. Requested a further update in September 2020.

c. Out of Area Beds and Divisional Bed Management System

Representatives of Southern Health Foundation Trust provided an update on
recent developments. Members heard that Out of Area patients placed outside
Hampshire have been decreasing and currently the number is 31.

In response to questions, Members heard:

There remains a dependence on Out of Area beds (currently there is a 17-bed
block contract) at significant cost, but it has proved to be better for care and a
preferable alternative to purchasing beds piecemeal from various providers.
Private bed provisions will no longer be purchased by the end of the financial
year.
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184.

Population growth and demand for services, especially mental health services,
remain a challenge but inpatient care is a last resort. Investing in community
services and alternative outpatient care is complex but critical, in addition to
increasing bed capacity.

This is a positive direction for patients and loved ones, but cost, growing
provisions, and accurate forecasts remain a challenge in service provision.

RESOLVED:
That the Committee-

a. Noted the update and current challenges as well as any recorded issues
addressed and/or resolved

b. Noted that the proposed change is in the interest of the service users
affected

c. Request a written update for March 2020 including details on current

fiscal arrangements for Out of Area Beds

ISSUES RELATING TO THE PLANNING, PROVISION AND/OR OPERATION
OF HEALTH SERVICES

a. CQC Inspection Update from Southern Health Foundation Trust

Representatives of Southern Health Foundation Trust provided an update on
their upcoming CQC inspection report. Members heard that there was a delay in
publication due to internal CQC issues and it is now expected later in January.
The action plan notes that most actions are complete, and the remaining items
will be rolled over into the new plan based on the latest report.

In response to questions, Members heard:

The CQC criteria for safety include reporting, investigating, physical environment
safety, staff training, robust processes for medicine management (temperatures
and dates), etc. among others. Members expressed their concern about patient
safety, but also that of the staff. The Trust anticipates receiving and sharing a
positive report very soon.

RESOLVED:
That the Committee-

a. Noted the approach and actions of the Trust to respond to the findings and
address areas of concerns.

b. Requested an update in March 2020.
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b. CQC Inspection Update from Hampshire Hospitals Foundation Trust
This item was taken out of order at the Chairman’s discretion.

Representatives of Hampshire Hospitals Foundation Trust provided an update
on their detailed action plan since their last CQC inspection report based on
September 2018 visits. Members heard:

Issues and notices (Section 29a, 31) were served, requiring must do actions.
Systematic progress was made on 229 items, some partial and with continued
monitoring of progress. Notice 31 regarding emergency care was lifted 3 weeks
ago. Further work continues and weekly reports are reviewed regularly.
Building improvements have been morale boosting for staff.

Better training and awareness for staff has helped in providing care in the right
setting for individuals with mental iliness, learning disabilities, and autism.
Investing in mental health teams and having a Mental Health Act manager
alongside a Learning Disability Liaison nurse has been a positive development.
Equipment maintenance and timeliness issues have been addressed almost
completely.

Governance improvements have been made with regards to complaints, mixed
sex accommodation, and accessible information standard. Well-led
improvements have included new changes to the board make-up, sub-
committees, the architecture of governance in responding to CQC
recommendations and managing risk and risk registers. Staffing remains the
most significant risk currently addressed with agency support and overseas
hires.

Culture findings are taken seriously while implementing and modelling values
with a current appraisal rating higher than ever before. Appointing cultural
change ambassadors and utilising expertise from external companies have been
key to designing and implementing solutions and upgrades from the bottom up.

At the moment, there is an incredible pressure and demand and the CQC is
currently looking at 3 core services — surgery, medicine, urgent and emergency
care. Basingstoke and Winchester have CQC visits today and Andover will
follow for comprehensive observations with an inspection report expected in
April.

Self-assessment reviews note areas that require further work. The CQC will see
a hospital under pressure with unprecedented demand and increases in usage
and challenges whilst providing safe care.

In response to questions, Members heard:

Agency nurses are meeting expectations as they are provided with an induction
and work regularly with teams.

CQC priorities align with those of the Trust but trying to address competing
priorities such as finance, operations, quality, and increased pressures on staff
remain a challenge. There are many pressures that need to be addressed and
can add strain to the financial envelope.
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185.

Approximately 50 formal complaints are received each month, as well as
informal ones which are generally resolved within a day. There has been
increased responses, a focus on face to face meetings (not just written follow
ups) and links made to lessons learned. Key themes and work streams are in
place to continue to address concerns.

Previously, the assurances were not as robust as they could be. The Trust
perhaps hadn’t been sighted? on certain areas and performance, demand,
activity pressures which would have had knock on effects. There is debate
about accuracy in the judgment of self-assessments which are not always
straightforward. The Trust would be pleased to see alignment between self-
assessments and CQC observations.

Indicators suggest that best practices are being followed, and cultural changes
are taking place with staff at all levels encouraged to share feedback via several
channels which are reviewed regularly.

RESOLVED:
That the Committee-

a. Noted the approach and actions of the Trust to respond to the findings and
address areas of concerns.

b. Requested an update in May 2020

ADULTS' HEALTH AND CARE: REVENUE BUDGET FOR PUBLIC HEALTH
2020/21

The Director of Adults’ Health and Care and the Director of Public Health
provided a joint presentation on revenue and capital budgets including the
breakdown for Social Care and Public Health. Members heard:

In the last ten years Central Government funding for Local Authorities has
reduced by a significantly greater amount (70% plus) when compared to funding
for other Government departments over the same time period. This has been
the primary cause for the level of transformation reductions required by the
County Council.

The County Council have continued with the mechanism for delivering savings
previously used whereby savings are delivered in 2-year cycles with alternate
year loss of funding being met from the Budget Bridging Reserve (formerly the
Grant Equalisation Reserve). The impact of Tt2021 proposals approved in
November 2019 were factored into the presented 2020/21 budget.

While reserves may appear as a significant amount, allocations have already
been committed with only a minimum reserve amount within guidelines
remaining.

Transformation to 2021 programme targets and proposals have been approved
and must be delivered alongside delivery of the residual savings required
through Tt2019. The concurrent running of two programmes will be a challenge
to the department and this is evident through the expected timeline of delivery for
Tt2021 with significant saving scheduled to be achieved after 2021/22. Itis
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forecast that this planned delay in savings can be covered from departmental
cost of change and centrally held contingency funds.

Members congratulated officers and the department as the challenges have
continued to build.

The Director of Public Health shared departmental challenges and the increased
demand for services. Members heard:

Most Public Health services are commissioned out to NHS and other partners.
Life expectancy is rising but healthy life expectancy is not increasing.
Preventative effort and intervention are the focus with services that help people
with smoking, sexual health, healthy weight, etc.

The Public Health strategy has been signed off by Cabinet. There is a need to
ensure services that are delivered are clinically safe. There are national,
international, and local health protection issues to manager include influenza
outbreaks, sexually transmitted infections. Furthermore, the public health remit
includes a system wide role of prevention leadership working alongside the NHS.
There is a new strategic partnership with Isle of Wight (IOW) to maintaining
outcomes without detriment to Hampshire and managing Hampshire staff and
resource pressures.

More information will be available by April in terms of the ring-fenced grant but
currently leaves no clarity in planning budgets, with uncertainty and assumptions
around spending Public Health reserves. Savings are being delivered for lesser
reliance on reserves than there have been in the past. Delivery of new
responsibilities will be challenging with reduced funding.

In response to questions, Members heard:

Hampshire faces particularly challenges tackling health inequalities linked to
poor health outcomes.

Public Health responsibilities include health visitor check including universal and
more intense interventions for families who need it the most.

Oral health in children is good in the county and new ways of working will include
training nursery workers, supervised toothbrushing, etc. to support good oral
health.

Obesity will need a system approach and healthy weight continues to be a
priority alongside smoking cessation, good nutrition, and empower communities
for better mental health. Work with the planning authorities is a key way to
support the work being done to address obesity.

Public Health mandated functions are wide and varied, including comprehensive
sexual health checks, mother and baby checks — following and pre-birth,
oversight of outbreaks of disease, population health management with the NHS,
National Childhood measurement program, NHS Health checks drug and alcohol
services, etc.

Members noted that prevention remains key to effective health services.
RESOLVED:
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186.

That the Health and Adult Social Care Select Committee consider the detailed
budget proposals and -

a. Supported the recommendations being proposed to the Executive
Member for Public Health.

b. Agreed any feedback or comments relating to the Select Committee’s
recommendations for consideration by the Executive Member when
making their decision.

ADULTS' HEALTH AND CARE: REVENUE BUDGET FOR ADULT SOCIAL
CARE 2020/21

The Director of Adults’ Health and Care provided an overview of current and
expected financial challenges. Members heard:

Nationally, social care inflation is close to 8% with pressures on the cost of
buying services which far outstrip general inflation across the wider economy.
Above inflation increases to cost of delivering care and staffing lead to financial
challenges in cost of provision of care, market conditions and growing number of
people with a range of more complex support needs. Inflationary pressures,
growing needs, more population and funding challenges to social care remain.
Building upon current assumptions that have been successful in the past is a first
step, but longer-term financial situations are needed.

Social care staffing challenges across Hampshire are regulated by the CQC for
guality of care with 35,000 people supporting those with social care needs in the
sector both via the NHS and self-funded. This is refreshed by 30% each year
and managing turnover and the recruitment churn adds to constant inflationary
pressure. Cost, staffing, quality are the three major sector wide challenges to
delivering care in the right way.

Work is ongoing with partner organisations to promote social engagement and
prevent isolation. Social workers being available alongside 111 call responders
help avoid at least 50 acute hospital bed admissions each month and cost to the
overall system. Frail and elderly people need more care with acute admissions
as they can decompensate and lose self-mobilisation.

The revised budget for 2019/20 is not dissimilar to the proposed budget for
2020/21. This is primarily due to the revised budget containing all the
departmental cost of change expenditure. The equivalent expenditure will be
added to the 2020/21 in April budget when then requirement is fully developed.

Currently a breakeven outturn position is expected for 2019/20 but this is on the
basis that all departmental cost of change, (£E30m) is consumed.

In response to questions, Members heard:

Overall the most important take away is the provision of care, i.e. buying or
providing care. In terms of managing priorities against costs, it is a complicated
process due to the many issues bound up together. Several different research-
based figures are available in terms of the financial cost of social care under
different models.

Page 14



187.

In Hampshire, 60% of people pay for their own care and 40% paid for by the
Hampshire County Council and the NHS. While it is difficult to pin down exact
numbers and the Care Act (2014) has changed some requirements and
eligibility, a free social care system would be significantly more expensive than
current arrangements.

With limited reserves and cash flow, savings are ever challenging. All upper tier
authorities with social care responsibilities are managing their risk and currently,
Hampshire County Council has 3 years of safe and secure provision of services,
but beyond that window it is difficult to predict without foreseeing changes in
funding. As a high functioning council in adult social care, engagement and
conversations are in place for new approaches to working.

Hampshire innovates and uses both hands-on and technology enabled care to
improve the quality of daily living and independence. Testing new technologies
and co-bots’ pilots will assist carers with less stress and strain on the workforce.
Moving and handling musculoskeletal injuries can cause degraded capacity.
Safer working conditions retain the workforce better and attract new people.
There is continual demand which increases year on year, leading to social care
pressures in providing ongoing support.

The forecast for savings from using new technologies and co-bots is difficult to
determine, but the initial goal is to reduce the cost of double handed care which
would allow one carer, rather than two, to safely mobilise individuals. The
budget for domiciliary care is growing with increasing challenges as people are
getting bigger and heavier. A significant reduction in double handed care allows
for the release of funds for other spend or a reduction in the financial envelope.
Co-bots would be another useful tool in a complex process.

Nurses are now leading organisations and are key to their success. Recruitment
and retaining of qualified nurses are ongoing challenges in the wider sector but
have been reversed for the time being with financial rewards, training and
support, and quality working environments.

While there have been some challenges over recent months with the CQC,
overall provisions are very good, and ratings have improved year on year. The
State of Care Report shows Hampshire at 88% and above the national average
of 84%.

RESOLVED:

That the Health and Adult Social Care Select Committee consider the detailed
budget proposals and -

a. Supported the recommendations being proposed to the Executive
Member for Public Health.

b. Agreed any feedback or comments relating to the Select Committee’s
recommendations for consideration by the Executive Member when
making their decision.

ADULTS' HEALTH AND CARE: CAPITAL PROGRAMME FOR ADULT
SOCIAL CARE 2020/21 - 2022/23
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188.

The Director of Adults’ Health and Care reviewed the capital programme which
would carry forward funding from schemes in prior years and included locally
sourced funding as well as government allocation.

Members commended officers for navigating a difficult financial situation with
ever growing complexities and challenges.

RESOLVED:

That the Health and Adult Social Care Select Committee consider the detailed
budget proposals and —

a. Supported the recommendations being proposed to the Executive
Member for Adult Social Care and Health.

b. Agreed any feedback or comments relating to the Select Committee’s
recommendations for consideration by the Executive Member of Adult
Social Care and Health when making their decision.

SOCIAL INCLUSION UPDATE

The Director of Adults’ Health and Care provided an update on Social Inclusion
following the £2.4 million investment made in December 2018 in partnership with
district and borough councils which have the statutory responsibility for these
services. Members heard:

The service provides supported housing and community aid for those who are
homeless or at risk of becoming homeless. The goal is to support people with
the most complex needs and minimise the impact of funding challenges while
ensuring that services dovetail with the work being done under the
Homelessness Reduction Act.

A collaborative approach helps clarify the pathway and support development for
meeting the social care needs of this client group. Targeted community support
with a strength-based approach is available for those not being able to engage
with traditional or mainstream services. Implementing changes over the 8-month
transition period was invaluable in developing local service models with districts
jointly funding services for providing comprehensive services and avoiding
duplication.

In addition to housing needs and new initiatives to reduce rough sleeping, fast
tracking processes are prioritised for adult social care assessments and
providing telecare and occupational therapy services. Service provision is not
without challenges, but impact on services and outcomes continues to be
monitored. Current contracts in place have option to extend and are waiting for
confirmation of funding.

In response to questions, Members heard:
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Avoiding a revolving door situation for individuals with mental illness concerns,
remains a challenge as this demographic can be a complicated group with
complex issues. Developing initial relationships with support providers are key.

The street outreach model is joined up and linked with social care, but
challenges exist in terms of hospital admissions with district and hospitals and
there is more to be done to develop local social inclusion partnerships.

In the past, not having a permanent address has limited options for benefits,
information, healthcare access, etc. but currently most benefits are managed
online, which has its own set of challenges. Online services can be accessed in
hubs and libraries and service providers have worked to be flexible and
overcome challenges.

The HASC Task and Finish Working Group had worked in the past to achieve
nearly all the savings required.

While there are geographical challenges and a high volume of people, they do
have to access local services based on local connection rules. All districts
involved are collaborating effectively, though they may have different
approaches. Parish council support and local solutions would be useful next
steps.

The concentration of beds in Winchester is due to existing legacy services jointly
funded by Winchester City Council, and it can be difficult and expensive to locate
new provisions. Development of new provisions would be considered in other
areas.

Members viewed progress as success story with good outcomes, enthusiasm,
collaboration and support at the district level and commend the whole Hampshire
approach embraced.

RESOLVED:

The Health and Adult Social Care Select Committee noted the contents of this
report.

189. WORK PROGRAMME
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The Director of Transformation and Governance presented the Committee’s
work programme.

RESOLVED:

The Committee considered and approved the work programme, subject to any
amendments agreed at this meeting.

The meeting closed at 1:37 pm.

Chairman,
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Agenda Iltem 6

HAMPSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL

Report
Decision Maker: Health and Adult Social Care Select Committee
Date: 4 March 2020
Title: Outcome of the consultation and recommendations on

proposed changes to Hampshire County Council’s learning
disability respite services

Report From: Director of Adults’ Health and Care

Contact name: Jessica Hutchinson

Tel: 01962 832170 Email:  Jessica.Hutchinson@hants.gov.uk

1. Purpose of Report

1.1 For the Health and Adult Social Care Select Committee to pre-scrutinise the
proposals within the remit of this committee (see report attached due to be
considered at the decision day of the Executive Member for Adult Social
Care and Health at 3:00pm on 18 March 2020).

1.2 For the Select Committee to consider the recommendations proposed in the
report to the Executive Member for Adult Social Care and Health, and to
agree and make recommendations to the Executive Member accordingly.

2. Recommendations

That the Health and Adult Social Care Select Committee:

Either:

2.1. Support the recommendations being proposed to the Executive Member for
Adult Social Care and Health in section 2 of the report.

Or:

Agree any alternative recommendations to the Executive Member for Adult
Social Care and Health, with regards to the proposals set out in the report.
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HAMPSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL

Decision Report

Decision Maker: Executive Member for Adult Social Care and Health
Date: 18 March 2020
Title: Outcome of the consultation and recommendations on

proposed changes to Hampshire County Council’s learning
disability respite services

Report From: Director of Adults’ Health and Care

Contact name: Jessica Hutchinson

Tel: 01962 847966 Email:  Jessica.hutchinson@hants.gov.uk

Purpose of this report

1. The purpose of this paper is to report to the Executive Member for Adult
Social Care and Health the outcomes of the consultation on the future of
Orchard Close respite service and Hampshire County Council’s other three
learning disability respite services and to make recommendations relating to
the future of all four services

Recommendations
2. That the Executive Member for Adult Social Care and Health:

a) Agrees to the reduction in the number of respite beds offered at Orchard
Close respite service from 13 to 10.

b) Agrees to the proposals to generate income from Hampshire County
Council’s other learning disability respite services by marketing a limited
amount of spare bed capacity to increase their income from other public
bodies as set out in this report.

c) Agrees that the changes to the four respite services as set out in this report
should come into effect from 1 October 2020.

Executive summary

3. Inautumn 2018, a public consultation was undertaken on the future of
Orchard Close respite service for people with learning disabilities. This
included proposals to close the respite service at Orchard Close, which were
estimated to deliver savings of approximately £617,000.

4. Following this consultation, a recommendation was put forward to close the
respite service at Orchard Close. However, at the meeting of the County
Council’'s Health and Adult Social Care Select Committee on 11 February
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10.

11.

2019, the Committee asked that the Executive Member for Adult Social Care
and Health consider other options for the future of the respite service.

At the Decision Day on 29 March 2019, the Executive Member for Adult
Social Care and Health asked that further work be undertaken on all possible
wider options, and that further reports would be submitted not before autumn
2019. Two working groups were set up:

e Members of the County Council’s Health and Social Care Committee
(HASC) considered options for the respite service at Orchard Close.

e A working group was tasked with engaging with parents, carers, service
users, staff, and other interested parties. It was chaired by an
independent organisation (Healthwatch Hampshire). Independent
representatives from Carers Together and Speakeasy Advocacy were
also invited to attend.

One conclusion reached by the working groups was that they wanted
Hampshire County Council to continue to run the respite service at Orchard
Close. This was agreed by the Executive Member for Adult Social Care and
Health on 3 December 2019.

The County Council is still required to make savings of £140million annually
from the financial year 2019/20 to balance the budget, which translates to a
net reduction in spend across service budgets of 19%. For the Adults’ Health
and Care department this equates to a reduction of £55.9million, in addition
to the £84million that the department has had to save since 2013. The
Department has planned for the learning disabilities service to contribute
£11.4million.

As a result of these savings requirements, and following the engagement set
out above, the proposals to reduce the number of beds at Orchard Close
from 13 to 10 and to market capacity in the County Council’s other three
learning disability respite services were developed. Together it was estimated
that these proposals would save an estimated £285,000, leaving an
additional £332,000 to be found from services for people with learning
disabilities.

On 3 December 2019, the Executive Member for Adult Social Care and
Health approved opening an eight-week public consultation on these
proposals.

A public consultation ran from 16 December 2019 until 9 February 2020 (see
sections 18-21). A total of 212 responses were received, either online or via
paper copies, as well as two letter and email responses. Three public
consultation events were held allowing members of the public, particularly
people using these services and their parents and/or carers to meet senior
officers from the County Council’s learning disability service. The key findings
from the consultation are explored in sections 33-51 of this report, with the
full consultation findings at Appendices D (i) and D (ii).

Speak Easy Advocacy ran three independent workshops as part of their
usual advocacy sessions, without input from the County Council, and
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submitted these findings to the County Council. A summary of these findings
Is included as part of the consultation findings.

Overview of Hampshire County Council learning disability respite services

12.

13.

14.

15.

16.

17.

The
18.

19.

Hampshire County Council currently runs four residential respite services for
people with learning disabilities. These are Hindson House in Basingstoke,
Jacob’s Lodge near Totton, Newcroft in Locks Heath and Orchard Close on
Hayling Island. The respite services are for people who live at home with
family carers and no one lives at the respite services permanently. The
number of nights respite that an individual receives, is dependent upon an
assessment of the eligible need of themselves and their carers for respite.

Orchard Close respite service is currently registered with the Care Quality
Commission (CQC) to provide respite for up to 13 people at any one time. In
2018/19 a total of 134 people with learning disabilities received respite at
Orchard Close.

The respite service operates from the Orchard Close building which is owned
by a charity and the County Council is the sole trustee of the Charity. The
Charity is a separate legal entity distinct from the respite service. Decisions in
respect of the Charity are made in the best interest of the Charity

The other three respite services are purpose-built and are each registered
with the CQC for 8 beds. Details of their occupancy levels can be found in
section 30 of this report.

Additionally, the County Council runs a residential service called West Street
(in Havant) which is an emergency short stay service. This service is
registered with the CQC for 15 beds.

In addition to the County Council’s own respite services, there is a range of
other respite options available for people with learning disabilities in
Hampshire. These include private sector building-based respite, the Shared
Lives services or taking a direct payment which allows an individual to
purchase their own respite, such as an accessible holiday.

consultation

The consultation sought the views of service users, parents, carers, other
stakeholders and the wider general public on proposals to reduce the number
of beds at Orchard Close respite service from 13 to 10 and to generate
income through marketing spare capacity at the County Council’s other
learning disability respite services. The consultation started on 16 December
2019 and closed on 9 February 2020. Responses received until 11 February
2020 have been considered in this report.

A wide range of stakeholders were informed about the consultation, including
users of the respite services, their parents and/or carers, staff working in the
services, local politicians, local engagement forums for people with learning
difficulties as well as voluntary and community organisations and groups.
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20.

21.

The consultation was published online on Hampshire County Council’s
website, Hantsweb, in both easy-read and standard formats. Easy-read
paper copies of the consultation document along with an easy-read response
form and a pre-paid return envelope were sent to the users of the four
services. Parents and/or carers of the people who use the services were sent
standard copies of the consultation document and response form along with
a pre-paid return envelope. Feedback to the consultation was also accepted
in the form of letters and emails.

Three consultation events were held during the consultation period, aimed at
service users and their parents and/or carers, allowing them to meet with
officers from the County Council’s learning disability service to discuss the
proposals. The events were held in Basingstoke, Fareham and Havant. An
independent advocate was available at each event to support attendees to
participate in, or respond to, the consultation if required.

Proposal to reduce the number of beds at Orchard Close

22.

23.

24.

25.

One of the proposals that has been consulted on is to reduce the number of
beds that are registered with CQC at Orchard Close from 13 to 10. This
would enable a reduction in staffing blueprint, resulting in a saving of
£159,000.

There are significant levels of under occupancy in Orchard Close during the
year. The target occupancy for Orchard Close is 85%, which equates to
4,033 bed nights per year.

The chart below shows how many nights were used in each year since
2015/16. On average, between 2015/16 and 2018/19 there were 2,880 bed
nights used each year leaving 1,153 bed nights available annually.

Bed nights used at Orchard Close
respite service for last 4 financial years

.
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The chart below demonstrates that currently Orchard Close is busier in
certain months than in others. At current usage patterns there are 4 months
when Orchard close would not be able to meet anticipated demand if it was
running at 85% capacity which are July, August, September and March. If
Orchard Close became a 10-bed service, then there would be a need for
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fewer people to use it during these months and an increase in usage in other
months.

2018/19 useage compared to availabiity at a 10 bed Orchard
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26. To support equitable access, should the decision be made to reduce beds,
changes to booking respite in busy months might be required. The
consultation also sought opinions both on how usage could be reduced
during these periods as well as how the service could be made more
attractive to people during the less busy months.

Income generation in other Hampshire County Council respite services

27. The second proposal that has been consulted on, is to market spare
capacity at the County Council’s other three respite services for people with
learning disabilities. The recommendation is to market 466 bed nights per
year (approximately 25% of the spare capacity). This could attract an
estimated income of approximately £126,000 per annum, based on a nightly
fee per bed of £270 per night. This is intentionally cautious to have minimal
impact on Hampshire respite users.

28. Initial exploratory enquiries with other local authorities and the NHS have
shown there is potential interest in buying bed-based respite from Hampshire
County Council for people with learning disabilities requiring higher levels of
support needs. These people would have their needs best met at Hindson
House, Jacob’s Lodge and Newcroft.

29. Because of the structural nature of the building at Orchard Close, the respite
service there can only support a limited number of people with higher levels
of support needs. Therefore, the marketing of beds at Orchard Close was
not proposed.
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30. There is under occupancy at the County Council’s other three respite

services; Hindson House, Jacob’s Lodge and Newcroft. The table below

shows the level of capacity for 2017/18 and 2018/19 (assuming 85%

occupancy);

Respite 2017-18 2017-18 2018-19 2018-19

Home Actual Spare bed nights Actual Spare bed
Occupancy (bed | available (85% occupancy nights available
nights) occupancy)** (bed nights) (85%

occupancy)**

Croft 2,002 480 2,002* 480

House and

Newcroft

House

Hindson 1,631 851 1727 755

House

Jacobs 1,842 640 1,465 1,017

Lodge

TOTAL 5,475 1,971 5,194 2,252

*Actual occupancy 2018/19 at Newcroft House was 1,403. However, the
2017/18 figures were used as the unit was closed for some months whilst
being relocated

**85% is the lower end of the ideal capacity for these services which is
between 85% and 90%.

31. Changes at West Street (the County Council’'s emergency respite unit in
Havant) in 2019 mean that four additional bedrooms are now used for
emergencies, taking total available emergency beds from 11 to 15. With
fewer bed nights in the other services being used for emergencies, this has
effectively further increased the capacity of beds for planned respite within
these services.

32. In addition, demographic data on people with learning disabilities, collected
by Adults’ Health and Care, shows that the number of people in Hampshire
who will require respite in the coming years is likely to remain static or slightly
reduce. However, the various factors influencing demand for respite are
complex and hard to predict precisely beyond the next few years. Should the
marketing of beds go ahead, Hampshire County Council would monitor and
adjust the use of beds by other public bodies dependent upon this demand.

Page 26




Key findings of the consultation

33.

34.

35.

36.

37.

38.

39.

In response to the overall approach of continuing to run the respite service at
Orchard Close and at the same time looking at ways of reducing the running
costs of the service, a clear majority of respondents (83%) were in favour.

The reasons respondents gave for disagreeing with the County Council
reducing running costs of the service were that the current service levels
should remain, and that there should not be any changes or efficiencies.
Some felt that the service is highly valued and respondents did not want
anything to jeopardise this and there could be a negative impact on the level
of service received, such as a lack of availability or a negative impact on
service quality. Some respondents that agreed with the County Council
reducing the running costs of the service agreed that efficiencies need to be
made, but that only ‘operational’ costs should be reduced, and this should not
affect the level of service received.

In terms of the proposal to reduce the number of beds at Orchard Close from
13 to 10; 41% of people were in agreement, with 34% disagreeing and 25%
with either no view either way or didn’t know. Some respondents were
concerned about the increased pressure that this would put on Orchard
Close whilst others mentioned that the number of beds at Orchard Close
shouldn’t change. The view that having a reduction in beds is preferable to a
complete closure of the respite service at Orchard Close was also raised.

A number of concerns were raised when asked about the impact of potential
reductions in availability at Orchard Close over the summer period. These
included one week respite not being sufficient to allow a one week family
break and forcing families to take breaks in term time. These are addressed
in sections 48 and 54 of this report.

As part of the consultation, people were asked what they thought would allow
people more equitable access to Orchard Close across the year. The two
most popular options were to temporarily increase occupancy levels to above
85% during the summer months and to allow groups of service users to book
together, where possible, so that friends can take respite at the same time in
the quieter months. Full responses can be found in Appendices D (i) and D
(ii).

People were also asked what would make staying at Orchard Close more
attractive to people outside of the main summer period. People were
presented with a range of options as well as the ability to make other
suggestions. The most popular choices were cooking classes, home cinema,
arts and crafts, trips to exercise activities such as swimming and music and
singing sessions. Respondents were also given the opportunity to suggest
other ways that Orchard Close could be made more appealing outside of the
peak summer period. The most common suggestions included Bowling and
trips to activities such as the theatre and the cinema. Full responses can be
found in Appendices D (i) and D (ii).

In response to the proposal to market spare capacity at the County Council’s
other 3 respite services, 55% of respondents were in agreement; 22%
disagreed and 23% either with no view either way or didn’t know. The table
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below shows the responses for the users of each of the services, their carers
or family members. It should be noted that only users of Jacob’s Lodge, their
families and carers, showed higher levels of disagreement than agreement to
this proposal.

Service Strongly No View Either | Agree/ Don’t Know

Disagree / Way Strongly Agree

Disagree

%

Hindson House 32 18 41 9
Jacob’s Lodge 54 21 25 0
Newcroft 43 11 46 0
Orchard Close 12 11 67 11

40.

41.

42.

43.

Respondents mentioned that priority should be given to Hampshire County
Council service users; some were concerned about capacity issues and
whether there is sufficient capacity to market. (see section 51).

Concerns were raised in relation to both proposals about the impact they
may have on the availability of short-notice / emergency booking of respite.
As set out in section 31 of this report, the County Council operates a
residential service in Havant, called West Street, which offers emergency
respite. This has recently been expanded from a 11 bed to a 15 bed service,
alleviating much of the emergency respite pressure from the other 4 services.

When asked if they had alternative suggestions about how the County
Council could make additional savings, people suggested that the County
Council should also market spare capacity at Orchard Close. It was also
suggested that the County Council should look for operational efficiencies
elsewhere, including reducing staff salaries, reducing the costs of
consultations or that savings should be made from other departments in
place of these proposals. A number of individuals also suggested that no
budget cuts be made to the service.

It was also suggested that charges could be introduced at Orchard Close or
that the County Council should charge people for respite care. Under the
Care Act 2014 a local authority has the power to charge for the majority of
care services. However, where a local authority has decided to charge, which
Hampshire County Council has, then the amount paid by each individual is
determined by a financial assessment in line with legislation.

44.When asked what impact the proposals could have on them generally,

respondents mentioned that there could be an impact on parents and carers
specifically that parents and carers may not be able to cope as a result of the
proposals and that the changes could impact on their mental health. Others
mentioned that there could be an impact on the service user as a result of the
proposals such as having less time with their friends, and that staying at
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another respite service could be stressful. Full details of all suggestions can
be found in Appendices D (i) and D (ii).

Common concerns raised during the consultation

45.

46.

47.

48.

49.

There were a number of common concerns which have emerged during the
course of the consultation. This section examines the key concerns and the
County Council’s response to them.

The future of Orchard Close beyond the current Transformation to 2021 plans
At the Executive Member Decision day meeting on 3 December 2019, the
decision was made that there would be no further plans to close the respite
service at Orchard Close as part of the current round of savings plans
(Transformation to 2021). During the consultation concerns about the future
of the service beyond that date (March 2022) have been raised. The County
Council continually re-assesses the services that it provides and
commissions to ensure that they are fit for purpose and are able to meet
current and future demand, therefore no assurances about the future of the
respite service can be given beyond that date.

The ability of the respite service at Orchard Close to accommodate current
respite users with 10 beds

The proposal to reduce the number of beds at Orchard Close from 13 to 10 is
designed to ensure that the service can continue to accommodate all of the
people who currently use the service at their current levels of usage (see
sections 22-26). As set out in sections 54 and 55 of this paper, it may mean
that less respite could be booked during busier periods, particularly July to
September with a corresponding increase in usage in other months. In order
to facilitate this, changes to how respite is taken may be required. Such
changes would be likely to include limiting the number of nights respite that
can be booked during these busier periods.

Constraints on summer usage and the impacts this would have on families,
particularly those with school age children; especially the ability to book 9
nights to allow parents to take a 7-night break

There could be impacts upon individuals, in terms of the number of nights
respite that they could take during this period, however the respite services
would continue to assess requests for respite and match them against
availability to ensure that access would be as fair and equitable as possible.
Although this may require discussions with some individuals about the
timings of some stays, the aim would be to continue to maintain a
personalised approach.

Losing expertise amongst the staff at Orchard Close

Although the staffing reductions that would be required to deliver the savings
at Orchard Close equate to approximately five full time equivalent posts, the
vacancies that currently exist at Orchard Close would mean that it would be
likely that only two of the current members of staff working in the service
would be significantly impacted. One would see a reduction in their current
hours at Orchard Close and the other would be redeployed to fill a vacancy in
another HCC Care service.
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50. The suitability of people, who are not Hampshire County Council service
users, who may use Hindson House, Jacob’s Lodge and Newcroft, under the
proposals to market available capacity in these services
The same rules and practices around compatibility and suitability apply that
currently apply for Hampshire County Council service users in these services
would apply to anyone who is placed there by another local authority or by
the NHS.

51. The impacts on current capacity and future capacity at Hindson House,
Jacob’s Lodge and Newcroft and current Hampshire users having priority in
terms of access to these services
The County Council is being intentionally cautious in terms of the number of
bed nights it is proposing to market (25% of the annually available / unused
capacity or 466 bed nights per year) in order to have minimal impact on
Hampshire respite users. Additionally, there will be ongoing monitoring of the
situation to ensure that there is sufficient capacity to meet the respite needs
of Hampshire residents. The proposal is based upon not having any
unintended impact upon Hampshire residents who need the support of these
services.

52. A full copy of the consultation findings is detailed at Appendices D (i) and D
(ii).

Implications of the recommendations for people who use the respite service
at Orchard Close

53. If the recommendation to reduce the number of beds from 13 to 10 at
Orchard Close is agreed, then the change would not happen until 1 October
2020.

54. If this recommendation is taken forward, then service users at Orchard Close
would be expected to use their allocation for respite proportionately across
the year to give everyone access to the service in the summer months,
should they wish to. For instance, if someone has three weeks of allocated
respite per year, and they currently use all of their respite in the summer
months, in future, they may need to spread their allocation more evenly
throughout the year. If there were any remaining capacity over the summer
then this could be booked closer to the time.

55. The booking of weekends in isolation may also need to be reduced. Some
people, for example, prefer to use their respite allocation mainly at
weekends. A consequence of this could be that the service is unable to fill
that room for the remainder of the week. To avoid this, service users may not
be able to book respite solely for a weekend during the peak periods.

56. Through the respite booking system, the County Council would aim to work
with individuals to ensure resources could best be matched with demand,
whilst maintaining a personalised approach.

57. There are alternative services for people should they wish to access respite
at a time when there may not be availability at Orchard Close. These
alternatives include the County Council’s other in-house respite services at
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58.

59.

Hindson House, Jacob’s Lodge and Newcroft (all of which offer 8 beds), as
well as the County Council’s Shared Lives service, whereby individuals or
families offer long-term accommodation or short-term stays (respite) in their
own homes. This takes into account the potential reduction in capacity at the
respite services, should the recommendation be agreed to market spare bed
capacity in the respite services.

Further opportunities for respite would also be available for individuals who
wish to take a direct payment to purchase their own respite, in the form of
accessible holidays or bed-based respite from independent providers.

Reducing the bed numbers at Orchard Close from 13 to 10 would not affect
the overall amount of respite received by any individual.

Implications of the recommendations for people who use Jacob’s Lodge,
Hindson House and Newcroft respite services

60.

61.

62.

63.

64.

If the recommendation to market spare capacity at Hindson House Jacob’s
Lodge and Newcroft respite services is agreed, then this would not happen
until October 2020.

It is expected that there should be no difference in the level of service
available to existing service users, as the recommendation is to market only
approximately 25% of the spare capacity in total across all of these services.

Forecasts show that demand from Hampshire’s service users is anticipated
to remain static or reduce slightly over the coming years. Therefore, the offer
to other local authorities and the NHS could be maintained. Hampshire
County Council would monitor and adjust the use of beds by other public
bodies dependent upon the demand from Hampshire service users.

Concerns were raised during the consultation regarding the suitability of
people who the NHS or other local authorities may place in the Hampshire
services. The same rules and practices around compatibility that currently
apply to Hampshire service users in the three services would be applied to
service users placed by other organisations.

Marketing spare bed capacity at these three respite services would not affect
the overall amount of respite received by any individual.

Staffing implications

65.

66.

These recommendations only impact staff at the respite service at Orchard
Close. There are currently 16 members of staff working at Orchard Close
(this equates to 12.2 full-time members of staff, referred to as FTES).

A staff consultation was carried out alongside the formal public consultation.
This consisted of 3 staff briefings at Orchard Close with senior managers
from the HCC Care (internal care provision) service as well as a
representative from the County Council’s human resources department.
Drop-in sessions were also held over a two day period which allowed
members of the staff team at Orchard Close to discuss any concerns or
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67.

68.

69.

issues they may have had on an individual basis with either a senior
manager of someone from human resources.

Should the recommendation to reduce the number of beds at Orchard Close
be accepted by the Executive Member for Adult Social Care and Health,
there would be a small reduction in the staff blueprint at Orchard Close.

Changing the respite service at Orchard Close from a 13 to a 10 bed service
would require a 3.1 FTE reduction in Residential Service Officers, 2 FTE
reduction in Senior Residential Service Officers, 0.3 FTE in Domestic
Assistant staff and 0.2 FTE in Administration staff.

Should the decision be made to reduce the bed numbers to 10, the impact to
staff in post would be mitigated because several of the posts are vacant. The
impact to the staff currently in post would mean a reduction of hours for one
member of staff and the need to redeploy another member of staff to a
vacancy elsewhere in the service.

Financial implications

70.

71.

72.

73.

The original proposals to close the respite service at Orchard Close were
designed to generate savings of £617,000. The continuation of a Hampshire
County Council service at Orchard Close, would therefore result in a shortfall
of savings against this original amount.

If the Executive Member for Adult Social Care and Health accepts the
recommendations set out in this report it is estimated that they would make a
total recurring annual saving of £285,000 leaving a shortfall against the
original savings target of £332,000 which would need to be met from
elsewhere in the department’s learning disabilities budget.

The proposed reduction from 13 to 10 beds would enable a reduction in
staffing blueprint, as outlined in sections 67 and 68, saving approximately
£159,000 as a result of staff moving to existing vacancies within other
existing Hampshire County Council services.

The proposal to market capacity in Hindson House, Jacob’s Lodge and
Newcroft respite services could generate income estimated at approximately
£126,000 per annum. This is based on marketing 466 bed nights per year at
a rate of £270 per night.

Legal implications

74.

Local authorities have a duty under the Equality Act 2010 section 149 to have
due regard to the need to: eliminate discrimination, harassment and
victimisation; to advance equality of opportunity between persons who share
a relevant protected characteristic and those who do not share it; and foster
good relations between persons who share a relevant protected
characteristic and persons who do not share it.
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Equalities Impact Assessment (EIA): service users and carers

75.

76.

7.

78.

79.

A separate Equalities Impact Assessment has been done for each individual
proposal for service users and carers. These can be found at Appendices A
and C.

The EIAs for both proposals indicate that they will impact on people with
disabilities. This is because all four respite services are for people primarily
with a learning disability, although some may also have other conditions such
as a physical disability or autism.

The proposal relating to Orchard Close could mean that the distribution of
respite for individuals may need to change to ensure that everyone could
access the service during the more popular summer period and the booking
of weekends in isolation may need to be reduced.

The recommendation to market spare capacity at Hindson House, Jacob’s
Lodge and Newcroft respite services only equates to approximately 25% of
the total available capacity. This low estimation of potential bed nights would
minimise the impact to Hampshire residents and their carers.

The potential implementation date of 1 October 2020 would also allow for
robust planning and transition to further mitigate any potential issues.

Equalities Impact Assessment: staff

80.

81.

82.

A separate staff Equalities Impact Assessment has been carried out
focussing on the staff who currently work at Orchard Close respite service.
The full EIA can be found at Appendix B.

The key impacts would be around gender (medium) and age (medium). It
was been identified that 14 of the 16 members of staff who work at Orchard
Close are women, however there is a clear gender bias towards women
being employed in such services across Adults’ Health and Care. An age
profile analysis of the staff working in Orchard Close has been undertaken.
The profile revealed that over 50% of the staff are aged 55 or above.

If the decision is taken to reduce the beds at Orchard Close, there would be
time to transition to alternative employment for anyone affected. Although
there would a reduction in full time positions of five posts, because of current
vacancies in the service it is likely that only between 1 and 2 people are likely
to be affected.

Conclusions

83.

The feedback on the consultation on the future of the learning disability
respite services revealed that 41% of people were in agreement with the
proposals to reduce the number of beds at Orchard Close whilst 34%
disagreed. With regards to the proposals to market spare capacity in the
other three learning disability services, 55% of people were in agreement
with the proposals whilst 22% disagreed.
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84. The recommendations contained within this report would enable the County
Council to continue to run a respite service at Orchard Close, whilst still
achieving estimated savings of £285,000. However, they still leave a
£332,000 shortfall against the original savings target of £617,000.

85. Should the decision be made to reduce the number of beds at Orchard
Close, then the suggestions to ease pressures on the service during the
summer period and to make the service more attractive outside of this period,
would be taken into consideration.
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REQUIRED CORPORATE AND LEGAL INFORMATION:

Links to the Strategic Plan

Hampshire maintains strong and sustainable economic | No
growth and prosperity:

People in Hampshire live safe, healthy and independent | Yes
lives:

People in Hampshire enjoy a rich and diverse Yes
environment:
People in Hampshire enjoy being part of strong, Yes

inclusive communities:

Other Significant Links

Links to previous Member decisions:

Title Date

Findings from the Consultation and recommendations on respite | 27 February
services at Orchard Close, Hayling Island 2019
Recommendation to reconsider the decision of 27 February 29 March 2019
2019

The Future of Orchard Close Respite Service - consideration of | 3 December
all wider options 2019

Direct links to specific legislation or Government Directives

Title Date

Care Act 2018

Section 100 D - Local Government Act 1972 - background documents

The following documents discuss facts or matters on which this report, or an
important part of it, is based and have been relied upon to a material extent in
the preparation of this report. (NB: the list excludes published works and any
documents which disclose exempt or confidential information as defined in
the Act.)

Document Location
None
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https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/care-act-statutory-guidance/care-and-support-statutory-guidance#Chapter12

1.

2.

EQUALITIES IMPACT ASSESSMENT:

Equality Duty

The County Council has a duty under Section 149 of the Equality Act 2010
(‘the Act’) to have due regard in the exercise of its functions to the need to:

Eliminate discrimination, harassment and victimisation and any other
conduct prohibited by or under the Act with regard to the protected
characteristics as set out in section 4 of the Act (age, disability, gender
reassignment, marriage and civil partnership, pregnancy and maternity,
race, religion or belief, sex and sexual orientation);

Advance equality of opportunity between persons who share a relevant
protected characteristic within section 149(7) of the Act (age, disability,
gender reassignment, pregnancy and maternity, race, religion or belief, sex
and sexual orientation) and those who do not share it;

Foster good relations between persons who share a relevant protected
characteristic within section 149(7) of the Act (see above) and persons who
do not share it.

Due regard in this context involves having due regard in particular to:

The need to remove or minimise disadvantages suffered by persons
sharing a relevant protected characteristic that are connected to that
characteristic;

- Take steps to meet the needs of persons sharing a relevant protected

characteristic that are different from the needs of persons who do not share
it;
Encourage persons sharing a relevant protected characteristic to

participate in public life or in any other activity in which participation by such
persons is disproportionally low.

Equalities Impact Assessment:

Please see Appendices A-C
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Appendix A:

Proposal to reduce the number of beds at Orchard Close from 13 to 10

Equalities Impact Assessment (service users and carers)

Name of accountable officer: Stuart Outterside

Name of Assistant Director: Jess Hutchinson

Department: AH&C

Is this a detailed or overview EIA: XDetailed ClOverview

Description of Service/Policy:

Orchard Close respite service is a residential respite service on Hayling Island, for
adults with learning disabilities. The service is run by Hampshire County Council.
It is registered with Care Quality Commission to provide respite for up to 13
service users at any one time. At Orchard Close, in 2018/19 134 people with
learning disabilities received a range of respite nights a year according to
assessment of eligible need for them and their carers.

Geographical impact

XAl Hampshire

Describe the proposed change

It is being recommended that the number of beds registered with CQC at Orchard
Close be reduced from 13 to 10.

A reduction in bed numbers at Orchard Close from 13 to 10 would mean that the
distribution of respite for individuals may need to change for some people to
ensure everyone could have some access to the service during the more popular
summer period.

Who does this impact assessment cover?

XService users and carersOHCC staff

Has engagement or consultation been carried out?

XYes CONo OPlanned

Describe the consultation or engagement you have performed or are
intending to perform
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A public consultation ran from 16 December 2019 until 9 February 2020. The
consultation sought the views of service users, parents, carers, other stakeholders
and the wider general public on proposals to reduce the number of beds at
Orchard Close respite service from 13 to 10 as well as a proposal to generate
income through marketing spare capacity at the County Council’s other learning
disability respite services.

A wide range of stakeholders were informed about the consultation, including
users of the respite services, their parents and/or carers, staff working in the
services, local politicians, local engagement forums for people with learning
difficulties as well as voluntary and community organisations and groups.

The consultation was published online on Hampshire County Council’'s website,
Hantsweb, in both easy-read and standard formats. Easy-read paper copies of the
consultation document along with an easy-read response form and a pre-paid
return envelope were sent to the users of the four services. Parents and/or carers
of the people who use the services were sent standard copies of the consultation
document and response form along with a pre-paid return envelope. Feedback to
the consultation was also accepted in the form of letters and emails.

Three consultation events were held during the consultation period, aimed at
service users and their parents and/or carers, allowing them to meet with officers
from the County Council’s learning disability service to discuss the proposals. The
events were held in Basingstoke, Fareham and Havant. An independent advocate
was available at each event to support attendees to participate in, or respond to,
the consultation if required.

Consideration of Impacts - Statutory Considerations:

Age Impact Assessment:

OPositive X Neutral OLow OMedium CIHigh

Disability Impact Assessment:
OPositive O Neutral  OLow COMedium XHigh

Impact: Respite provision at Orchard Close is primarily for people with a learning
disability, although some may also have other disabilities such as autism or a
physical disability. These proposals could mean that the distribution of respite for
individuals may need to change to ensure that everyone could access the service
during the more popular summer period. It is also likely that the booking of
weekends in isolation may have to be reduced.

Mitigation: During the course of the consultation the views of individuals on the
proposals were sought; these are detailed in the full consultation findings and
summarised in the Executive Member report.
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Through the respite booking system, the County Council would aim to work with
individuals to ensure resources could best be matched with demand, whilst
maintaining a personalised approach.

As part of the consultation, people were asked what they thought would allow
people fairer access to Orchard Close across the year. The feedback from this
which can be found in the full consultation findings, would be taken into account
when looking at how the approach to booking respite could help deliver a fair and
equitable approach to allocation of respite over the summer period.

People were also asked what would make staying at Orchard Close more
attractive to people outside of the main summer period. This feedback, also
available in full as part of the full 